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Finance - Special Task Force 

Tentative Minutes 

March 21, 2024 

 

1) Call Meeting to Order: Chairperson Billeter called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m. Present: 

Finfrock, Griffin, Jacinto (10:08), Larson, Nordman, O’Brien, and Billeter. Others present: 

Paul Cooney Director of Solid Waste, Mark Miller Director of Zoning, Amy Bardell, Chief 

Deputy Danielle Hardestry, Bill White, and Ryan Winterton. Absent: Youman 

2) Approval of Minutes: Motion by Larson to approve February 29, 2024 minutes as presented 

and Griffin seconds. Motion carried. 

3) Discuss Organizational Approach: Billeter summarized again the issue from the last meeting; 

we are not bringing in enough revenue to balance out our costs and that is creating a problem 

paying off the bonds for the jail. Billeter shared on the income side there is a lack of funds 

from Waste Management and proper payment to the county. An audit has been done and the 

results are being investigated and within two weeks or so we should have more information as 

far as what projected monies returned to Ogle County should be. Going forward we are looking 

at finalizing a contract with Waste Management.  

Billeter commented one project essential for moving forward is focusing on changing the 

resolution regarding what is being held in reserve from 1999. Nordman shared she did do some 

looking into other counties with landfill sites and if they have a written policy and she couldn’t 

find anything for DeKalb, Lee and Winnebago. Billeter clarified they have no resolution or no 

reserve and Nordman said she couldn’t find information on either. Nordman offered to do more 

research into this for next meeting. Larson also offered to call an acquaintance he has in the 

Winnebago and see if they could help with information.  

Billeter also provided a fund listing for each member to review. This is a complete listing and 

a place to begin looking at where funds can be used from. Finfrock shared he felt that Sikich 

should be contacted to give us a list of legal funds that we can use from.  Billeter asked Finfrock 

to reach out the Sikich and gather that information for the next meeting. Finfrock confirmed 

he would look into it. 

Billeter shared he hadn’t spoken with Congressman LaHood yet but the meeting is in the 

process of being scheduled since last meeting. 

Billeter spoke to the expense side of the issue and what all those pieces include. Nordman 

shared information that she had gathered since last meeting as far as jail boarding revenue, 

utility costs and various other regular expenses incurred by the county. Nordman shared it is 

important to understand the jail was opened and shortly after that COVID hit. That brought us 

lower numbers for 2020, 2021, and 2022. The jail can house roughly 150 inmates and right 

now we are housing an average of 30 inmates a month. It was predicted on the low end the jail 

was going to bring in $1.2 million a year and that is how the budget was put together. Larson 

commented that amount hasn’t been brought in since 2012. Nordman shared the changes in 

COVID, bond reform, and other such laws has made it very difficult and it is no one person’s 

fault. Nordman shared there isn’t really any other option but to get creative and look outside 
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of the box when it comes to the use of the building. Billeter shared the facility is costing the 

County between $235,000 and $400,000 a month and we are only brining in roughly $3,000 

to $5,000 a month. 

Billeter shared Youman has been doing some research into different jails throughout the United 

States that have faced the same problem and how they have approached it. Billeter commented 

Youman is wanting to bring in a consultant or firm to assess things but we will get an update 

from him next time and ultimately the committee will decide if they want to following through 

with that option. 

Griffin shared he reached out the Jeff Goodale, head architect from HOK, during the building 

of the jail. Griffin shared he asked for some numbers on set backs in unused areas and costs of 

shutting down the jail. First Griffin went over staffing numbers based on the jail’s design with 

Gooddale and communicated it was confirmed with 158 beds the max number of support staff 

would be 28. Griffin commented he asked Goodale how many support staff would be needed 

to operate the facility with 30 inmates and he shared 10 to 12 staff members. Griffin also shared 

he spoke with Alpha and they were able to estimate with night setbacks there would be a 

savings of roughly $30,000 a year. A complete shut it down, with limited heating for safety of 

building, would save roughly $52,100 a year. Billeter asked Nordman if there were current 

staffing statistics and she replied she hadn’t looked at numbers she was just looking at dollars. 

Nordman asked Hardesty if she could get that information to the committee.  

Nordman also shared the utilities costs for just the jail building. She shared those costs are 

$109,000 on top of the $230,000. After looking into things more she realized that there are 

other sides that need to be looked at and not just the budgeting. Nordman did express that she 

is also looking through the department claims for other side contracts that make up additional 

monthly costs. Nordman shared she has gone back through the last six months of department 

claims but now has to go back and look through Buildings and Grounds claims for monthly 

expenses too. This will allow us to have a better understanding of what actually is spent 

monthly to run the jail.  

Billeter asked if there were any other issues on the expense side that has not been brought up 

or missed. Larson commented that we should be looking at the other side of things if we do 

shut it down there are additional costs as well. Larson shared items such as limited 

heating/cooling, transport, costs to other counties for housing inmates. Billeter stated that is 

absolutely necessary because we will eliminate some expanses and gain new ones. We need to 

look into all the information on that here soon.  

Billeter asked the committee if anyone felt the need to talk today about the department 

reorganization or budgeting information and Finfrock shared not specifically but that he hoped 

the departments are looking at their budgets and eliminating any unnecessary costs.  

Nordman shared that she and a group of individuals will be meeting soon to discuss if there is 

a possibility of converting portions of the jail for mental health use. There has been some 

discussion regarding grants out there for helping retrofitting facilities but she will keep 

everyone posted as to what they find. Nordman shared there is a large population need for this 

but also understands that this is a huge burden on staff.     
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4) Public Comment:  

Chief Deputy Danielle Hardesty commented she was here for the employees of the jail. She 

commented that the jail employees total of 262 years of service to this county. Hardesty 

expressed the county needed to understand these are people’s lives and these discussions are 

causing a great deal of anxiety.  

Bill White stressed that based on his past experience it is important that the county does their 

homework on the specialized uses because it is very expensive. 

5) Adjourn Meeting: With no other business Billeter adjourned the meeting at 10:43 am and 

stated the next meeting will be on April 2nd at 9 am. 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

June Jacobs 

 

 

 

 
























